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Yvette La Duke                                                                                              4/29/2008

Department of Toxic Substances Control

9211 Oakdale Avenue

Chatsworth, California 91311

(Via U.S. Mail and e-mail)

Dear Ms. La Duke,

Enclosed please find my comments regarding the Centex property investigation. 

I am deeply concerned about the Centex Development project as you may already know.

West Hills Neighborhood Council not informed.

Public Comment Period too short.

No address given to send comments to, not everyone has e-mailing capabilities.

Read, take into consideration and post to the public Dan’s article. 

http://www.westhillsnc.org/documents/Final_DAYTONREPORT_Feb01_2006.pdf 

http://www.clarku.edu/mtafund/prodlib/bridge_the_gap/round6/Dayton_Canyon.pdf  

With the change of the meeting date, and learning at the meeting from Barry Seybert (of West Hills Neighborhood Council) that West Hills Neighborhood Council was not notified of the meeting when they in fact, had an ad-hoc committee for more than a year and produced a detailed report on their concerns.  Barry only came to know of the meeting because he is a member of the Rocketdyne Information Society on Yahoo, where Bill sent out another reminder notice to the group.  WHNC was very concerned and involved in this issue in the past and the idea that they were not informed of the meeting, and the deadline for comments is in 3 working days is very troubling.  The council will be unable to formulate a letter for approval by their board by Wednesday.  At the very least, I would ask that they be allowed to submit comments beyond 4/30/08.  

When I got to the meeting I was very surprised to see that neither Dr. Daniel Wiseman or Bill Rose were in attendance. Both of them have been the two point people on the West Hills Neighborhood Council regarding Centex.  Bill Rose handles any of the developments planning to build within West Hills. Dr. Wiseman headed up an Ad Hoc Committee that spent months compiling a study on Dayton Canyon. I was part of Dr. Wiseman's Committee along with Christine and many others from the community. We even had some of the members from DTSC who were present the other evening on this committee, yet Dr. Wiseman nor the Neighborhood Council were informed of the meeting.  I did forward information to Dr. Wiseman after the meeting hoping he could take his electronic version of the report and submit it as our neighborhoods request to not grant Centex the go ahead to commence construction.  Barry Seybert West Hills Neighborhood Council Board Member
This community has been concerned about this issue and how poorly it was handled for a very long time and the lack of coordination between the SSFL team and the local team has been a topic of discussion and concern since before you joined the project.  Now we have you leading the way, and believe me, we are grateful for that, but the importance of adequate communication between teams within DTSC involved in both onsite and offsite issues is crucial.  I believe it fell short here, and that is why this conflict happened in the first place.  It is also a likely reason for the lack of attendance by this very concerned community.   I believe a request to extend the deadline for comment is reasonable under these circumstances.

 

Additional issues that I believe are not being adequately considered with regard to Dayton Canyon: 

·         Since no real effort beyond April of 2006 (post  major rain event), has been made to determine the cause of the findings of Perchlorate (and there were several…more than 30 exceedances..we just picked the highest one to talk about and wave around…(and I’ve learned that lesson the hard way now)).  I honestly expected to see more than disputing the original samples to demonstrate that it is safe…that’s what we want, for it to be safe.    I would hope to see current sampling information and repeated sampling for a period of time, spanning several rainy seasons before being able to make a determination that there is no potential endangerment.

·         You know there is a perchlorate plume just above the Centex property and to fail to present this plume as a possible cause for the perchlorate findings just down-stream, and still say DTSC doesn’t know how it could have gotten there, is very disappointing.

·         The Stormwater Expert Panel has plans to install a very large ENTS (Engineered Natural Treatment System) in this area to mitigate the continued water-quality problem.  We are excited to see this kind of effort to protect the public, but it must be acknowledged when considering the same contaminants were found just downstream at the Centex property.    I cannot imagine  a “no further action” decision when Boeing has put together a stormwater expert panel to address the issues of contamination leaving the site at outfall 8 (immediately up-gradient from the Centex findings).   

·         In a recent presentation given by the owner/operators of the site, they presented reassuring information on the groundwater treatment system, but failed to mention that it was not operational and has not been operational for at least a year, and still has no resolve as to permit issues with Ventura County, necessary to make it operational.  This leads the public and legislators to believe that more is being done to protect the public, than is actually happening at the site, and I feel that it is an important point to consider here, since we are being given reassurances that cannot be quantified, given the number of unanswered questions about the contamination findings at the Centex/Dayton property and the lack of re-sampling on any regular basis.   

·         Findings of 112,000ppm, which translates to 112,000,000ppb was found at Happy Valley, so the presentation given by DTSC to say that there were no high findings at SSFL is not only misleading, but also false.   The highest finding on the Centex property was 62,000,000ppb which is <.

·         Centex claimed in those meetings that they had filed a police report for “eco-terrorism” and claiming the findings were planted in all 30+ cases, despite the fact that no such activity was seen by anyone.  In doing the math, to get to the staggering results that were found, it would require a very large amount of perchlorate in a very short period of time between the time of the newspaper article that discussed the issue, and the sampling time which was only a matter of a few days.  In addition, there was no police report.  Despite repeated requests from the community to see the details of this report, it was never provided, and the fact that Centex did not attend the meeting, made it impossible for the community to get answers to those still unanswered questions.  If they cannot provide a police report, we must assume that no police report was filed.

·         The findings were at the junction of the two canyons, one of which leads directly from outfall 8 where they’ve had water quality violations in the past and they even paid fines to the waterboard for those violations. 

·         The seeps map as presented in the RFI does not adequately identify the seeps in this area, as discussed with your staff that attended the recent Happy Valley hike.  I would hope to see sampling results of the recent efforts in this area, and have them compared to the original sampling data done for Dayton Canyon.  This will atleast provide an additional level of review to provide answers to the contamination found.   This is also an area where a major fault that comes off the site, continues through the Centex property and all the way to the Chatsworth Reservoir according to documents provided in the RFI.  This may act as an additional migration pathway for contaminants they may have percholated down into the fractured bedrock.  A major rain-event like the one that happened just prior to April 2006 sampling of the area, may flush those contaminants downstream.  IN the case of perchlorate, as a leading contaminant, highly water soluble, a salt, would likely behave this way.   This does NOT suggest in any way, that it is not likely to happen again based on the decades of operational use of perchlorate at the site.  Especially considering that no adequate explanation for the first series of 30+ findings of perchlorate, has been given, and an interim measure clean-up was necessary for the area where unexploded ordinances were found.   Decades of operation make it reasonable that this water-soluble material might have soaked into the bedrock and periodically be flushed out by these “design storm” events being discussed with the extraordinary amount of water flowing from the site during these events.  It is a reasonable explanation for the original findings, and in no way demonstrates a likelihood that it will not repeat.

·         A decision of “No further Action” will result in the grading of the  area, potentially releasing huge amounts of dust (potentially contaminated dust) to be inhaled by the already existing community… and we are already here!   I realize that I say that a lot, but we are already here and most of us came to learn of the hazards many years after already living in the area.

·         Six days between presentation and deadline for comment, does not lend for serious comment of substantive value, which is I think what you expect from the public-process.  That is, after-all, the point of including the public in these meetings and now, three of those days are gone.

·         On the recent soil-disturbance question that I sent you last week, we were pleased to receive a prompt response from Thomas Johnson of DOE.  He told use that they are cutting down the vegetation in order to do another look for the missing enriched uranium slug that was dropped by helicopter in the area, and NEVER recovered (since the 60s) as part of the data-gap analysis for the EIS.  Thomas confirmed that NO ambient air monitoring was done during this process of cutting down vegetation in a large area in Area IV (ETEC), so again, we are told, “it’s probably fine” without facts, and left to hope for the best.  He also informed me that DTSC was indeed informed a month ago of this anticipated activity, but Laura Rainey was not informed, and as the person deeply involved in the research and characterization of that area, I think it is an important example of why the right people involved need to be kept in the loop between regulators, and the owner/operator of the site as well as these off-site development projects that have such a huge impact on the surrounding communities and how they might incur harm once again, from the past practices of the Hill.  

 

As I mentioned to you before, the creation of ACMEla.org and cleanuprocketdyne.org’s museum/meeting space for the community will hopefully serve as a place where these facts can be discussed and good, protective solutions are considered.  We can’t always draw a straight line from point-source to contamination off-site, because there is so much unknown or buried (either in the ground or in the mountains of reports).  I think you will agree, there is a reason some of the best experts are being asked to answer some of these questions.  If nothing else, this should tell us all, that there is much to know, that we do not necessarily understand, but that is not to say it didn’t happen, just that it is complicated. 

I look forward to your response and sincerely hope it will be prior to the current deadline of April 30th with regard to the extension given to WHNC.  I will have my formal written comments on the related documents in by the 30th , but feel that an extension is crucial to allow the stakeholders of West Hills and the West Hills Neighborhood Council adequate opportunity to weigh in.  Thanks again for your continued efforts on the SSFL clean-up project and I look forward to discussing this with you very soon. 
Make sure you let them know WE WANT MORE SAMPLING DONE AND WE ARE NOT SATISFIED WITH ALLWEST REMEDIATION’s RESULTS AS THEY ARE NOT INDEPENDENT ENOUGH AND WERE HIRED BY THE DEVELOPER. 

Regarding the Centex Homes - Sterling Property Project  In a telling display of their true concern for the community, Centex did not attend the  meeting. This speaks volumes and hints to their confidence that this "public involvement"  meeting was only a formality. I'm beginning to think it was.  I'm wondering what the point of hiring a public participation specialist is here. The majority of citizens potentially impacted by this project know nothing about it, knew  nothing about the meeting, and know nothing about SSFL. Information vital to public  participation, and the links to access this information, were not provided. The reports were  only made available at the midnight hour to those computer-savvy enough to go hunting.  The meeting was scheduled to conflict with a Boeing meeting. And ... to add insult to  injury, the DTSC concurred with Centex before the meeting even happened, and without  independent and objective testing. No wonder Centex didn't feel compelled to show up.  This is the ANTITHESIS OF PUBLIC PARTICIPATION. How could it require a specialist to fail  this miserably?  The degree of contamination to SSFL and surrounding areas is - literally - just now  floating to the surface of our comprehension. In complete contradiction to being "more  about public safety than big business and housing development, " the DTSC knows the site  is contaminated and peripheral properties have been impacted ... and yet is poised to give  Centex the go ahead ... which for all intents and purposes is the same as ENCOURAGING  people to move CLOSER to the source of contamination.  It is easy to see how a big corporate developer would benefit from scheduling meetings  that are difficult to attend, refraining from alerting the public about them or what's  happening, keeping access to information under wraps, making information available at  the midnight hour, and making it difficult for the public to actually "participate, " while  paying a "public participation specialist." However, it's challenging to figure out how this  behavior may benefit an entity supposedly more about public safety than big business. So,  which is it? The Department of Toxic Substance Control, or The Developers of Toxic Soil  Construction Company?  This "bureaucratic process" has been allowed to turn accountability and clean-up into a  game of "hot potato" spanning several decades. Allowing Centex to move forward is a slap  in the face to those adversely affected by SSFL contamination and debris, those who have  dedicated their lives to right action surrounding this issue, and the dreamers slated to  move into the neighborhood who, unwittingly, may be making a down payment on cancer  along with their over-priced and cheaply built house.  Here we have a mountain upon which is perched a contaminated nuclear and rocket  engine testing facility that has been the source of established environmental  contamination, employee and community-member health issues. It is the DTSC's  responsibility to err on the side of caution. The fact that this is even in debate is as telling  as Centex representatives' absence.  It occurs to me that if the entities tasked to this issue would JUST DO WHAT THEY'RE  SUPPOSED TO DO with conviction, common sense, integrity and attention to detail, we  could be turning our energies to very productive efforts that really will make a difference  to SSFL and the surrounding areas, as opposed to being forced to scramble in combined  efforts to keep stupidity from reaching critical mass. 
There are too many issues with Centex that needs to be re-evaluated. 

William Preston Bowling

ACME (Aerospace Cancer Museum of Education)

williamprestonbowling@yahoo.com
www.ACMELA.org
310.428.5085
http://www.ACMEla.org  

23350 Lake Manor Drive

Chatsworth, California 91311

